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(ix) Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
 
(x) Teaching Excellence and Student Outcomes Framework (TEF)  

 
In recognition of the challenge which further improvement in TEF rating represents, 
the need for the best data lies behind the creation of and recent appointment to 
UCLan’s new Head of Data and Policy Insight position. Better data availability should 
also assist in improvements to National Student Survey (NSS), student retention and 
graduate outcomes performance. 

(xi) Student Hardship 

The University has received a further £252,000 from the Department for Education to 
support students who were unable to return to campus in April. The University has 
itself identified £400,000 for further support during the remainder of the current 
academic year. 

(xii) Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
 

(xiii) Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
 

(xiv) New Strategic Plan 

Work is now proceeding on revisions to key Performance Indicators and on 
enabling/supporting sub-strategies. It is intended that arrangements will be made for 
a special review session by the Board ahead of the formal launch of the new Strategic 
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The Chair thanked Professor Baldwin for his comprehensive update. 

Resolved:  That the Vice-Chancellor’s Update Report be received. 
 

UB929. Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
 
UB930. Chief Finance Officer's Update 
 

Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
 
- External Audit Plan for 2020-21 accounts 
 
The Audit Committee examined and approved the External Auditor’s plan for auditing the 
University’s 2020-21 accounts. The Committee discussed the risk areas which will be the 
focus of the audit. The ‘interim audit’ is expected to commence in the week commencing 
21st June 2021. 
 
- 2021-22 Budget Process  
 
The budget-setting process is ongoing and the VCG undertook a detailed review of a draft 
budget on 4th May 2021 before confirming the next stages in the process. As already 
mentioned (UB 929 above) a strategy similar to the previous year’s approach is being 
applied, using scenarios covering a range of income impacts, against the assumption that 
income from tuition fees will be similar to the levels of the current year. 
 
There will continue to be tight controls to ensure that expenditure is in line with actual 
income. Some expenditure will be called for to meet the costs of events such as graduation 
ceremonies which have been delayed from the previous year. 
 
Account is also being taken of the implications of the new Strategic Plan. However, it is still 
intended that the proposed budget for 2021-22 will provide for another year end surplus. 
 
Mr Charles indicated how the budget-setting process would address the undoubtedly 
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UB931. 
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Environmental Working Group 
 
Mrs Lloyd confirmed that she had chaired the inaugural meeting of the new Environmental 
Working Group on 28th April 2021. The Working Group had agreed terms of reference 
which included consideration of climate and bio-diversity matters. 
 
Mrs Lloyd advised that new mandatory reporting requirements for large companies in the 
UK would require arrangements to be in place by 2023. Full details of the reporting 
expectations are not yet known but these are likely to include plans for and progress 
towards de-carbonisation. The University’s internal and external auditors are both closely 
monitoring environment protection performance and promise to be useful sources of 
guidance and benchmarking.  
 
The Working Group clearly recognised the wide range of challenges and implications for 
the University, and an accurate and independent assessment of UCLan’s existing carbon 
footprint will serve to allow measurement of progress. In due course, an away-day session 
with the Board would allow more detailed reporting and debate on this key topic. 
 
Dr Ion, who together with Mr Edney and Mrs McCarthy had attended the Working Group’s 
first meeting, commended the intention to develop a true and auditable ‘baseline’. The 
University has already made much impressive progress and this should be acknowledged 
and recorded. 
 
The Chair agreed, adding that every aspect of progress under the ‘environment protection’ 
head also served to contribute to an improved working and studying environment for staff 
and students as well as for the wider community. He urged that, given tendencies 
elsewhere to make false claims of environmental improvement (he gave examples relating 
to plastic recycling), development of an authentic baseline and measurement of progress 
system were very important. Mr Ahern confirmed that there were many inauthentic claims of 
improvements, including in the HE sector. At UCLan, discussions at VCG had emphasised 
the importance of genuine progress only with no shifting of the burden elsewhere. Mr 
Edney also stressed the importance of responsible recognition of appropriate practices and 
interfaces with all other parties and contributors. 
 
In response to Dr Armstrong’s observation about the wealth of expertise within the 




